Texas Education Agency

Options and Procedures for Districts with Local Revenue in Excess of Entitlement

2021–2022 School Year

School Finance Department Spring 2021

Texas Education Agency

Options and Procedures for Districts with Local Revenue in Excess of Entitlement 2021–2022 School Year

Contents

NOTES ON THIS MANUAL
SIGNIFICANT CHANGES
EXCESS LOCAL REVENUE CALENDAR FOR SCHOOL YEAR 2021-202211
SECTION 1: BACKGROUND INFORMATION
What is Excess Local Revenue (Recapture)?16
History and Relevant Background Information16
What is local revenue in excess of entitlement?
What is weighted average daily attendance (WADA)?
How is a district with excess local revenue identified?
SECTION 2: ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES
What actions must our district take following official notification of its Excess Local Revenue status in the summer?
What procedures must our district follow in selecting a particular option?
When does the TEA provide estimates of the cost of recapture?
How does our district estimate the local revenue in excess of entitlement?
How does our district make its recapture payments if it does not qualify for the netting option and chooses to pay some or all recapture costs under Option 3?
What is settle-up?
Settle-Up: For Districts Exercising Option 3 or Option 3 in Combination with the Technology Consortium Form of
Option 4
Settle-Op. For Districts Exercising Option 424
SECTION 3: OPTIONS FOR REDUCING LOCAL REVENUE IN EXCESS OF ENTITLEMENT

What options are available to Reduce Local Revenue in Excess of Entitlement?
Which of these options require voter approval?
What special requirements apply in choosing Option 4?
How does our district participate in an Option 4 technology consortium?
What happens if our district does not make Excess Local Revenue (Recapture) payments?
What happens if the default is related to a prior school year? 29 What happens if the default is related to a current school year? 30
What happens if our district does not call an election?
What happens if our district calls an election but the voters don't authorize an option to reduce the districts' local revenue level?
SECTION 4: OPTIONS FOR REDUCING COSTS
Is our district eligible to receive a CAD cost reduction?
What is the Equalized Wealth Transition Grant?
Is our district eligible for the Equalized Wealth Transition Grant?
SECTION 5: TAXATION
How does being a district with local revenue in excess of entitlement affect tax rate adoption?
APPENDIX A: APPLICABLE STATUTES
APPENDIX B: FORMS
2020–2021 Excess Local Revenue District Intent/Choice Selection Form
2020–2021 Contracts
2020–2021 CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options
APPENDIX C: SAMPLE CONTRACTS
Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit
Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit (Netting Chapter 48 Funding)
Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students
Optional Language to Be Inserted in the Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students
APPENDIX D: SAMPLE BALLOT PROPOSITION LANGUAGE60

APPENDIX E: GLOSSARY
INDEX

This page has been left blank intentionally.

Notes on This Manual

Although this manual provides information to anyone with an interest in districts with local revenue levels in excess of entitlement (a.k.a. "excess local revenue" or "recapture") as defined by the Texas Education Code (TEC), Section 48.257, it is designed primarily for school districts that are subject to the provisions of TEC, Chapter 49.-It reflects the procedures the agency uses in administering Chapter 49's provisions.

<u>Disclaimer</u>: Although this manual provides information to anyone with an interest in Chapter 49 of the TEC, it was designed primarily to reflect the processes and procedures to be used in the administration of the provisions of Chapter 49 and to outline the fiscal, procedural, and administrative requirements that districts with local revenue levels in excess of entitlement must meet. This manual does not calculate excess local revenue (recapture). Recapture reports are available through the TEA School District State Aid Reports web page at

https://tealprod.tea.state.tx.us/fsp/Reports/ReportSelection.aspx.

Unless stated otherwise, in this manual, your district refers to a district with local revenue levels in excess of entitlement.

The manual provides the following:

- an annual calendar with critical deadlines
- background information on recapture
- the specific actions that your district must take to reduce the district's local revenue levels in excess of entitlement
- information about tax-rate setting that is specific to a district with local revenue levels in excess of entitlement
- sample contracts that your district can use to reduce the district's local revenue levels in excess of entitlement

The italicized terms in Sections 1 through 5 of the manual are defined in the glossary in Appendix E.

No school district official or any other person in your district has the authority, either implied or actual, to change any rules or requirements specified in this manual.

Your district will need to access the online Foundation School Program (FSP) System to comply with reporting requirements described in this manual. The FSP System is one of the applications in the Texas Education Agency Login (TEAL). Instructions on how to apply for access to the FSP System through the TEAL are available at

https://tea.texas.gov/About TEA/Other Services/Secure Applications/TEA Secure Applications Infor mation.

This page has been left blank intentionally.

Significant Changes

The following table briefly describes the significant changes from the 2020–2021 manual. The table does not include all changes made to the manual.

Significant Changes in the Options and Procedures for Districts with Local Revenue in Excess of Entitlement 2021–2022 School Year

Change	Section Affected
HB 1525 amended TEC, §48.257(c), to allow districts to offset the reduction of excess local revenue against TEC, Chapter 48 funds, that is not described by TEC, §48.266(a)(3).	Changes noted throughout the manual
Local revenue in excess of entitlement after review process. If is it determined that a district has a local revenue level in excess of entitlement after the date of notification for the current school year under TEC, §49.004, the amount of the district's local revenue level that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257, for that school year will be included in the annual review for the following school year of the district's local revenue levels under TEC, §49.004(a).	What is local revenue in excess of entitlement?

Options and Procedures for Districts withLocal Revenue In Excess of Entitlement This page has been left blank intentionally.

Excess Local Revenue Calendar for School Year 2021–2022

If the calendar date falls on a weekend, federal or state holiday, the effective date is the business day preceding the weekend or holiday.

July 15, 2021	The agency provides official notification to districts with local revenue level in excess of entitlement for the 2021–2022 school year, using the estimates prescribed under §48.269.
July 15, 2021	July 15 is the approximate date for preliminary 2021–2022 <i>Cost of Recapture Reports</i> to be made available through the TEA School District State Aid Reports web page at https://tealprod.tea.state.tx.us/fsp/Reports/ReportSelection.aspx .
August 16, 2021	August 16 is the last date for a new district with a local revenue level in excess of entitlement to call an election for voter approval to purchase attendance credit from the state (Option 3), to contract for the education of nonresident students (Option 4), or to consolidate its tax base with another district's (Option 5) if the district wishes to hold the election on November 2, 2021 (the uniform election date).
	Successful elections conducted under TEC former Chapter 41, satisfies the requirements of TEC, Chapter 49.
	Provisions in the TEC, §48.257(c), allow districts to offset the reduction of excess local revenue against Chapter 48 funds. All districts will have the option to use state aid calculated under, Chapter 48, Education Code, that is not described by TEC, §48.266(a)(3) as an offset to their attendance credit for purposes of reducing their local revenue level. Districts using this option are required to submit the district intent/choice selection form and complete an Option 3 netting contract. All districts notified as having a local revenue level in excess of entitlement that cannot offset with Chapter 48 funds, must hold an election authorizing the purchase of attendance credit under Section 49.156, Education Code.
	Important: A district that is required to hold an election for voter approval of a selected option for reducing the district's local revenue level in excess of entitlement is not required to hold the election on the uniform election date. The district may hold the election on any Tuesday or Saturday that is no more than 45 days after the date of the contract. See Texas Education Code §§49.156, 49.012 and 13.003(d)-(g).
September 1, 2021	District Intent/Choice Selection form deadline: A district must complete and submit the 2021–2022 District Intent/Choice Selection form via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System. A complete form must be in "submitted" or "approved" status by this deadline.

A district notified that has a local revenue in excess of entitlement may not adopt a tax rate for a tax year in which the district receives the notice until the Commissioner certifies that the district has reduced the district's local revenue level to the level established under §48.257. The agency will notify a school district by letter through the Excess Local Revenue subsystem once the district may proceed with tax rate adoption. The Office of the Attorney General requires this letter for any district seeking certification of a bond issuance.

September 1, 2021 If the commissioner determines that a school district will not be able to reduce local revenue levels for the current year due to failing to call an election to authorize one or more options under Chapter 49, or does not provide the agency with notification of its intent to reduce the district's local revenue level, the commissioner may order the detachment and annexation of property under Chapter 49, Subchapter G or consolidation under Subchapter H. The commissioner will notify the affected school districts and appraisal districts of this decision as soon as practicable after this date, but by May 31.

See details, "What happens if the default is related to a prior school year", <u>First Evaluation</u> for possible actions regarding failure to reduce local revenue levels for a prior year.

Approximate date the agency notifies each district with a balance due for the prior year as the result of updates to the *Cost of Recapture Report* made at near-final settle-up. The balance due must be paid by October 15, 2021.

- September 1, 2021The Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credits (Netting Chapter 48
Funding) must be submitted via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the
online FSP System or mailed and postmarked by this deadline.
- October 15, 2021 Near-final balances are due for recapture payments owed by districts for the prior year based on updates to the *Cost of Recapture Report* made at near-final settle-up.

See details, "What happens if the default is related to a prior school year," <u>First</u> <u>Evaluation</u> for possible actions regarding failure to reduce local revenue levels for a prior year.

November 2, 2021November 2 is the date of the election to obtain voter approval for Option(s)3, 4, and/or 5 if a district opted to hold the election on the uniform election
date. Please refer to the Texas Secretary of State's website at
https://www.sos.state.tx.us/elections/voter/2019-important-election-

dates.shtml for uniform election deadlines and information (scroll to the
bottom part of the page).

If the commissioner determines that a school district will not be able to reduce local revenue levels for the current year due to failing to call an election to authorize one or more options under Chapter 49, or that a district has not reduced the district's local revenue level for a prior year, the commissioner will order the detachment of property under Chapter 49, Subchapter G, specifying the portion of the taxable value of the property to be detached or annexed or the commissioner will order consolidation under Subchapter H. The commissioner will notify the affected school districts and appraisal districts of this decision as soon as practicable after this date, but by May 31, 2022.

December 1, 2021 December 1 is the deadline for reporting election results for a district with local revenue levels in excess of entitlement that held an election during fall 2021: The district must notify the State Funding Division of the option(s) selected by voters by sending a certified copy of the school board minutes showing a canvass of election results. The certified copy must be postmarked and mailed by this deadline.

> The commissioner will order detachment and annexation under Chapter 49, Subchapter G or consolidation Subchapter H, for a district whose election did not pass as soon as practicable after this date, but by May 31, 2022. The commissioner will begin analyses of parcel data to determine the method by which the commissioner will reduce the district's local revenue level, specifying the portion of the taxable value of the property to be detached or annexed.

- January 14, 2022 Estimated date preliminary certified property values for tax year 2021 are provided by the Texas Comptroller's Property Tax Assistance Division (PTAD).
- January 14. 2022 January 14 is the contract deadline* for all contracts. Contracts must be submitted via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System or mailed and postmarked by this deadline.

*Note: A contract submitted or mailed after the deadline of January 14, 2022, will be considered delinquent.

- January 14, 2022 Supporting documentation deadline: A district with local revenue levels in excess of entitlement must submit all other 2021–2022 supporting documentation, including the CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System. If a district with local revenue in excess of entitlement wants to receive a reduction in its recapture cost for county appraisal district (CAD) costs for 2021–2022, the district must report CAD costs. A CAD cost reduction is granted automatically as long as a district submits CAD costs by the January 14 deadline.
- January 14, 2022 A district must notify the commissioner if the district chooses to purchase attendance credit in equal monthly payments beginning February 15 through August 15 or in one lump-sum payment not later than August 15.
- January 31, 2022 January 31 is the approximate date for revised *Cost of Recapture Reports* for 2021–2022 to be available to districts with local revenue levels in excess of entitlement.

- January 31, 2022 January 31 is the approximate date for the Option 3 Payment Report to be available to districts with a local revenue levels in excess of entitlement.
- February 15, 2022For districts selecting the monthly payment option, the first payment for 2021–
2022 is due from districts with excess local revenue to the state (Option 3)
and/or to the partner district(s) for districts exercising Option 4.
- March 1, 2022A district must submit any revised CAD costs for 2020–2021 by this date. A
district that does not submit its 2020–2021 CAD costs by this date will not
receive a CAD cost reduction for 2020–2021.
- March 15, 2022For districts selecting the monthly payment option, the second payment for
2021–2022 is due from districts with excess local revenue to the state (Option
3) and/or to the partner district(s) for districts exercising Option 4.
- April 15, 2022For districts selecting the monthly payment option, the third payment for 2021–
2022 is due from districts with excess local revenue to the state (Option 3)
and/or to the partner district(s) for districts exercising Option 4.
- April 15, 2022 April 15 is the approximate date for the 2020–2021 final *Summary of Finances* report to be made available through the TEA School District State Aid Reports web page at <u>https://tealprod.tea.state.tx.us/fsp/Reports/ReportSelection.aspx</u>. Districts with Option 4 contracts for 2020–2021 must submit changes to the amount of prior-year (2020–2021) attendance credit purchased via **the Excess** Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System within 30 days after the report is made available. Assuming the report is posted April 15, the projected due date for submitting changes is May 13, 2022.
- April 29, 2022The agency notifies each district that is delinquent in recapture payments for a
prior year as the result of updates to the *Cost of Recapture Report* made at final
settle-up of the balance due. The balance due must be paid by May 31, 2022.
- May 13, 2022For districts selecting the monthly payment option, the fourth payment for 2021–
2022 is due from districts with excess local revenue to the state (Option
3) and/or to the partner district(s) for districts exercising Option 4.
- May 13, 2022The agency notifies each district with local revenue in excess of entitlement that
is delinquent in recapture payments for the current year as a result of data
submitted through the FSP System of the balance due. The balance due must be
paid by May 31, 2022.
- May 31, 2022Balances are due for recapture payments owed by districts for a prior year based
on the notices provided to districts on April 29.See details in Section 3: Options for Reducing Local Revenue Level in Excess of
Entitlement, "What happens if the default is related to a prior school year",
Second Evaluation for possible actions regarding failure to reduce local revenue
levels for a prior year.

May 31, 2022	Balances are due for recapture payments owed by districts with local revenue in excess of entitlement for the current year based on the notices provided to districts on May 13.
	See details in Section 3: Options for Reducing Local Revenue in excess of Entitlement, <u>What happens if the default is related to a current school year</u> for possible actions regarding failure to reduce the districts revenue level.
June 15, 2022	For districts selecting this payment option, the fifth payment for 2021-2022 is due from districts with excess local revenue to the state (Option 3) and/or to the partner district(s) for districts exercising Option 4.
July 1, 2022	July 1 is the effective date of the implementation of the commissioner's actions under Chapter 49, Subchapter G.
July 15, 2022	For districts selecting the monthly payment option, the sixth payment for 2021–2022 is due from districts with excess local revenue to the state (Option 3) and/or to the partner district(s) for districts exercising Option 4.
August 15, 2022	For districts selecting the monthly payment option, the seventh (final) payment for 2021–2022 is due from districts with excess local revenue to the state (Option 3) and/or to the partner district(s) for districts exercising Option 4.
August 15, 2022	Payment is due from districts with excess local revenue that elected to pay for attendance credit purchased in one lump-sum payment to the state (Option 3) and/or to the partner districts(s) (Option 4).
August 15, 2022	As soon as practicable after this date, but before August 31, the agency notifies any district with excess local revenue that is delinquent in making recapture payments for the current year of the balance due. Balances are due upon receipt of notification.

At his or her discretion, the commissioner may modify dates in this timeline to ensure the effective and efficient administration of Chapter 49, in accordance with TEC 49.006(b).

Section 1: Background Information

This section provides background information about Chapter 49 of the Texas Education Code (TEC) and how school districts are affected by this chapter.

What is Excess Local Revenue (Recapture)?

TEC makes provisions for certain districts with excess local revenue to pay funds into the Foundation School Program for distribution to other districts. Districts with local revenue that exceed the levels provided by Section 48.257 are subject to the provisions in TEC, Chapter 49. The funds that are distributed by districts with local revenue in excess of entitlement are "recaptured" by the school finance system to assist with the financing of public education for all school districts.

History and Relevant Background Information

In 1971, *Rodriguez v. San Antonio Independent School District* focused attention on inequalities in funding among districts. The *Rodriguez* case initiated a series of efforts at school finance reform that has continued to influence the development of school finance policy in Texas.

During the 1980s, equity litigation was strongly pursued by a group of school districts, led by the Edgewood Independent School District, resulting in four major state supreme court decisions. The *Edgewood* litigation prompted a number of attempts by the state legislature to address the equity problem. These included Senate Bill 1019 in 1989, Senate Bill 1 in 1990, and Senate Bill 351 in 1991; all were overturned by the courts as unconstitutional. In 1993, the Texas Legislature passed Senate Bill 7, which was based on the premise of providing all school districts with "substantially equal access to similar revenue per student at similar tax effort." Providing districts with this equal access was achieved through a system that provides a *guaranteed yield* on each penny of M&O tax effort levied by districts and recaptures revenue on the tax collections of districts whose wealth per student exceeds the equalized wealth level. This system passed constitutional muster with the Texas Supreme Court, and its recapture provisions are found in the current version of the TEC, Chapter 49.

In 2019, the 86th Legislature passed House Bill 3, amending the calculation of recapture as prescribed by Section 48.257 to be based on local revenue in excess of entitlement instead of equalized wealth levels and transferred the provisions for districts with excess local revenue from TEC, Chapter 41 to Chapter 49. Recapture is calculated by subtracting a district's Tier One entitlement from its available school fund (ASF) distribution and local fund assignment and then subtracting a credit for appraisal costs.

What is local revenue in excess of entitlement?

A district with local revenue in excess of entitlement is subject to the provisions of TEC, Chapter 49. The determination that a school district is subject to these provisions is based on the provisions in TEC, $\frac{48.257}{1000}$. If a school district's Tier One revenue level exceeds the district's entitlement under Section 48.266(a)(1) less the district's distribution from the state available school fund, the district is required to

reduce its revenue level in accordance with TEC, Chapter 49 to a level not to exceed the district's entitlement under Section 48.266(a)(1) less the district's distribution from the state available school fund. **On or before approximately July 15 of each year, the TEA officially notifies school districts that will be subject to these provisions in the following school year**. If is it determined that a district has a local revenue level in excess of entitlement after the date of notification for the current school year under TEC, §49.004, the amount of the district's local revenue level that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257, for that school year will be included in the annual review for the following school year of the district's local revenue levels under TEC, §49.004(a).

What is weighted average daily attendance (WADA)?

The term *WADA* refers to a specialized calculation of the number of students that is used in calculations involving the Foundation School Program (FSP)¹. In general, the number of WADA is calculated by summing a district's Tier One allotments under TEC, Chapter 48, Subchapters B and C, and dividing that sum by the amount of the basic allotment. This results in an attendance number that takes the special allotments into account. The calculation of WADA is described in the TEC, <u>§48.202(a)</u>, as follows:

"WADA" is the number of students in weighted average daily attendance, which is calculated by dividing the sum of the school district's allotments under Subchapters B and C, by the basic allotment for the applicable year.

In the context of Chapter 49, students served under an agreement are counted only in the weighted average daily attendance of the district providing the services, except that students served under an agreement authorized by Section 49.205 are counted in a manner determined by the commissioner.

How is a district with excess local revenue identified?

Annually, **on or before approximately July 15**, the TEA notifies school districts with local revenue estimated to exceed the Tier Two (Level Two) guaranteed yield of \$49.28. As established in TEC, \$48.269, determinations of excess local revenue are based on estimates of enrollment for school year 2021–2022 and estimated property values for tax year 2021.

The final determination regarding the payment of excess local revenue (recapture) is based on the district's final enrollment, entitlement and local share under Chapter 48, final state certified property values for tax year 2021, adopted M&O tax rate for tax year 2021, and M&O taxes collections for school year 2021–2022.

In calculating funding under the FSP, if a district's adopted M&O tax rate exceeds the districts maximum allowable tax rate, state aid will be reduced or recapture adjusted in an amount equal to the amount of revenue generated by a school district's tax effort that is in excess of the district's max allowable tax rate.

¹ The FSP is the state program that establishes the amount of state and local funding due to school districts under Texas school finance law and that provides the state share of this funding to districts. The program is administered by the TEA.

This page has been left blank intentionally.

Section 2: Administrative Procedures

This section discusses administrative procedures that districts subject to the provisions of Chapter 49 must follow. Please see the calendar at the beginning of this manual for dates associated with these procedures.

Unless otherwise noted, your district refers to a district with local revenue level in excess of entitlement.

What actions must our district take following official notification of its Excess Local Revenue status in the summer?

Once your school district is notified in the summer (**on or before approximately July 15**) of its status as a district subject to the provisions of Chapter 49, it must take the following actions.

 Complete and submit the 2021–2022 Excess Local Revenue District Intent/Choice Selection form via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System to inform the state:

a) which option(s) the district intends to exercise to reduce the district's local revenue level, and b) whether your district is using the offset provision or will make recapture payments to the state (please refer to the District Intent/Choice Selection form on page <u>41</u>).

Your district must submit this information to proceed with its tax rate adoption process (please refer to the TEC, <u>§49.004(c)</u>, and Section 5 of this manual for further information).

2. Complete and submit the contract via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System that informs the state which option(s) your district has chosen to reduce the district's local revenue level in excess of entitlement or sign and mail a contract that informs the state which option your district has chosen to reduce the district's local revenue level to a level equal to or less than the level established under Section 48.257 for the 2021–2022 school year.

*Note: If your district chooses to submit the Option 3 Contract via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem, each school year the district's school board must delegate the authority to obligate the school district under chapter 49 to the superintendent. The following language is required to be recorded in the board minutes, and the board minutes must be uploaded via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System:

"For the 2021–2022 school year, we delegated contractual authority to obligate the school district under Texas Education Code (TEC) §11.1511(c)(4) to the superintendent, solely for the purpose of obligating the district under TEC, §48.257 and TEC, Chapter 49, Subchapters A and D, and the rules adopted by the commissioner of education as authorized under TEC, 49.006. This included approval of the Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit or the Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit (Netting Chapter 48 Funding)."

If your school board chooses not to delegate contractual authority to the superintendent or if your board has designated the Alternate Approver role in TEAL to someone other than the

Texas Education Agency

19

superintendent and your superintendent is not the district approver on behalf of your district, then your district must submit the contract in original paper form.

Please note that a contract submitted or mailed after the January 14, 2022, deadline will be considered delinquent.

Provisions in the TEC, §48.257(c), allow districts to offset the reduction of excess local revenue against Chapter 48 funds. All districts will have the option to use state aid calculated under Chapter 48, Education Code, that is not described by TEC, §48.266(a)(3) as an offset to their attendance credit for purposes of reducing their local revenue level. Districts using this option are required to submit the district intent/choice selection form and complete an Option 3 netting contract by September 1.

If your district qualifies to offset the reduction of excess local revenue against its state aid and your district intends to exercise Option 3 to reduce the district's local revenue level, the district must execute the <u>Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit (Netting Chapter 48</u> Funding) contract on page <u>54</u>.

If your district does not qualify for the offset provision under TEC, §48.257(c), and has not previously received voter authorization to purchase attendance credits, your district must conduct an election.

See Appendix D, on election procedures, for detailed information about the election process. Your district needs to conduct this type of election only once. **If your district has conducted an election in the past, it need not conduct additional elections upon subsequent notifications.** If your district elects to pay its cost of attendance credit separately, your district must sign the <u>Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit</u> contract on page <u>52</u> or the <u>Agreement for</u> <u>the Education of Nonresident Students</u> contract on page <u>56</u>.

3. Submit the remaining FSP System form (refer to <u>Appendix B</u> for more information):

CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options:

This form is used to submit estimated values for county appraisal district (CAD) costs, district partner data, and payment options.

What procedures must our district follow in selecting a particular option?

Once your district is officially notified that the district is subject to the provision of Chapter 49 in the summer (on or before approximately July 15), it must abide by all fiscal, procedural, and administrative requirements adopted by the commissioner, which include taking the following steps:

- Complete and submit your district's Excess Local Revenue District Intent/Choice Selection form via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System. This form informs the state:
 - which option the district intends to exercise to reduce the district's local revenue level
 - whether your district is using the offset provision:

Texas Education Agency

 Choice 1—for a district that will offset the reduction of excess local revenue against Chapter 48 funds, will have its state aid reduced by the amount owed for the total cost of attendance credit and will not be responsible for making recapture payments.

• Choice 2—for a district that will not use the offset provision, will receive full state funding under Chapter 48, and will be responsible for making recapture payments from February 2022 through August 2022 or one lump-sum payment in August 2022.

- Complete and submit the Option 3 Contract via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System or send only one original of each contract by certified mail to the address shown at the end of these requirements. Do not send your district's contract to the commissioner's office or any other address. Do not send your contract by fax. Do not send duplicates. The commissioner or his or her designee will approve or sign only one original of each contract. The signed contract will be available via a link at the bottom of the Contracts page of the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System or the agency will return a copy of the signed contract to your district if an original paper contract was sent.
- To the extent possible, submit multiple contracts (such as an Option 3 combined with the technology consortium form of Option 4) or arrangements with multiple partners at the same time as one package.

*Note: The Option 4 contracts are not submitted through the Excess Local Revenue subsystem online; they are mailed in original paper form.

- Ensure that corresponding contracts are submitted or **postmarked by the deadlines** specified in the calendar for the given year (see the Excess Local Revenue Calendar for School Year 2021– **2022** at the beginning of this manual).
- Submit all other data via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System. Please be sure to edit and successfully submit the remaining required Excess Local Revenue subsystem forms: the CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options. Contract deadlines apply regardless of actions in previous years or continuing arrangements. The TEA encourages early submissions.
- Send all documents and correspondence pertaining to Local Revenue in Excess of Entitlementto the following address. Note that this address does not include the name of the commissioner or any other specific individual.

Texas Education Agency State Funding Division **ATTENTION: Excess Local Revenue Actions** 1701 N. Congress Ave. Austin, TX 78701-1494

Please direct questions about Excess Local Revenue to the Excess Local Revenue (Recapture) administrator in the TEA State Funding Division by email at recapture@tea.texas.gov or by phone at (512) 463-9238. Texas Education Agency

When does the TEA provide estimates of the cost of recapture?

The TEA typically produces five estimates of the cost of recapture in a series of *Cost of Recapture Reports* during the course of the school year. These reports are referred to as the *preliminary, payment, revised, near-final,* and *final* reports.

The TEA provides the **preliminary** *Cost of Recapture Report* in the early fall of the applicable year. If no information is available about your district's choice of options when this report is produced, the TEA assumes that Option 3 will be exercised. Because current-year data are not yet available, the TEA may use prior-year data or estimates of current-year data for estimating recapture costs. These data include, enrollment, Chapter 48 WADA, property values, and tax collections.

The TEA provides the **payment** *Cost of Recapture Report* before the first payment due date in February. This version of the report reflects your district's choice of option(s) and updated district data for CAD costs. This version of the report will also incorporate preliminary 2021 tax year property values.

The TEA may provide a **revised** *Cost of Recapture Report* in the spring, the summer, or both. This version of the report incorporates any corrections to district data and, if applicable, property values adjusted for declines using the preliminary values for the applicable tax year certified by the Texas Comptroller at the end of January. This version of the report incorporates current-year PEIMS data collected in the fall data submission, which are used to recompute recapture costs.

The TEA provides the **near-final** *Cost of Recapture Report* in the fall of the subsequent school year. For example, the agency will generate the 2021–2022 near-final *Cost of Recapture Report* in the fall of 2022. This version of the report incorporates any other corrections or updates that are necessary, including the final Available School Fund allocation used in the calculation of the hold harmless tax base.

The TEA provides the **final** *Cost of Recapture Report* in April of the subsequent school year. For example, the agency will generate the 2021–2022 final *Cost of Recapture Report* in April 2023. This version of the report incorporates any necessary corrections to other data elements and your district's M&O tax collections from the schedule of delinquent taxes receivable. Once the report becomes final by incorporating the tax collections, changes are limited to corrections of erroneous or inaccurate data elements that affect the excess local revenue. Districts that request changes to this report must provide sufficient documentation.

Requests for changes to the report affecting any fiscal year that occurs more than three years after the end of the state fiscal year for which the change is requested will not be accepted.

How does our district estimate the local revenue in excess of entitlement?

Your district can determine excess local revenue using a state aid Excel template. The TEA's state aid template is located at <u>https://tea.texas.gov/Finance_and_Grants/State_Funding</u>. The state aid template provided by the Region 13 Education Service Center is available at <u>http://www5.esc13.net/finance/index.html</u>. The TEA strongly encourages districts to compare their own estimates of recapture with those found in the *Cost of Recapture Report*. Your district can access the

Texas Education Agency

current *Cost of Recapture Report* on the TEA School District State Aid Reports web page at <u>https://tealprod.tea.state.tx.us/fsp/Reports/ReportSelection.aspx.</u>

How does our district make its recapture payments if it does not qualify for the netting option and chooses to pay some or all recapture costs under Option 3?

If your district is exercising Option 3 or a combination of Options 3 and 4, districts have two options for making recapture payments. Option 1 is to make seven equal monthly payments and Option 2 is one lump-sum payment. Both payment options require an <u>Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance</u> <u>Credit</u>. Beginning in February of the applicable school year, recapture payments are due by the fifteenth of each month (unless the fifteenth falls on a weekend or a banking holiday, in which case payment is due the prior business day). The last payment for 2021–2022 is due on August 15. Your district must make recapture payments electronically from your district's depository to the Texas Comptroller's Funds Transfer Division, providing the depository with the following information:

Routing Number:	114900164
Fed Account Name:	TX COMP AUSTIN
Account Number:	463600701
Account Name:	CPA / Texas Education Agency
Reference:	([Name of District] ISD)
Attention:	TEA / Excess Local Revenue

If your district is exercising Option 4, your district must begin making payments to its partner district(s) in February or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the district no later than August 15 of the school year for which the agreement is in effect. Your district may negotiate the payment schedule with its partner(s), as long as your district makes its last payment no later than August 15, 2022. Any differences between the estimated and actual costs of recapture will be handled in the settle-up process described in the following subsection.

Reductions in state aid payments to the partner districts that sell attendance credit to your district begin in February of each year. The state aid payment reductions occur with each payment received by the partner district in accordance with the FSP payment schedule, available at https://tealprod.tea.state.tx.us/fsp/Reports/ReportSelection.aspx.

What is settle-up?

Settle-up is a process of reconciling your district's estimated costs of recapture with its actual costs of recapture.

There are two rounds of settle-up, each associated with a *Cost of Recapture Report* (see <u>When does the</u> <u>TEA provide estimates of the cost of recapture</u>?).

The first round of settle-up is associated with the near-final *Cost of Recapture Report*. The TEA typically generates this report in September, following the school year that has just ended. At this "near-final"

Texas Education Agency

23

stage of settle-up, all data elements except final tax collections (from the schedule of delinquent taxes receivable) are incorporated in the near-final *Cost of Recapture Report*.

The second round of settle-up is associated with the final *Cost of Recapture Report*. The TEA generates this report in April of the following school year. This report incorporates the tax collections reported in the PEIMS submission that reflects data reported in the annual financial audit (as required by the TEC, <u>§44.008</u>, and the *Financial Accountability System Resource Guide*) and any other updates that are available.

Settle-Up: For Districts Exercising Option 3 or Option 3 in Combination with the Technology Consortium Form of Option 4

If your district exercises Option 3 or Option 3 in combination with the technology consortium form of Option 4, each *Cost of Recapture Report* will show your district's near-final or final Option 3 cost compared to the amount your district paid. If your district's near-final or final cost is more than the total amount paid, your district must pay the additional amount owed upon receipt of the report that shows the underpayment. Your district must make any payment owed electronically from your district's depository to the Texas Comptroller's Funds Transfer Division according to the instructions detailed in How does our district make its recapture payments if it does not qualify for the netting option and chooses to pay some or all recapture costs under Option 3? If your district's near-final or final cost is less than the total amount paid, the TEA arranges for the overpayment to be refunded as soon as possible.

If your district still has a balance due as a result of final settle-up as of May 1, 2023, the TEA will notify your district of the balance, which must be paid by May 31, 2023. If your district does not pay the amount owed by May 31, 2023, the TEA will not provide the approval necessary for the district to adopt a tax rate applicable to the upcoming school year and may take other actions as permitted by Chapter 49.

Settle-Up: For Districts Exercising Option 4

If your district exercises Option 4, it is your district's responsibility to settle up with its partner(s). This settle-up process includes paying any amount due to your district's partner(s) and arranging for the payment of any amount due to your district from its partner(s). The near-final *Cost of Recapture Report* will compare the near-final amount of attendance credit needed to be purchased with the amount of attendance credit needed to be purchased. The final *Cost of Recapture Reports* will compare the final amount of attendance credit needed to be purchased. After receiving the near-final and final *Cost of Recapture Reports*, your district must update the information about the amount of attendance credit purchased from each partner in the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System. Submitting updated information enables the TEA to make the appropriate adjustment to each partner's state aid.

This page has been left blank intentionally.

Section 3: Options for Reducing Local Revenue in Excess of Entitlement

This section discusses options for districts to reduce local revenue in excess of entitlement.

Unless otherwise noted, *your district* refers to a district with local revenue in excess of entitlement (excess local revenue).

What options are available to Reduce Local Revenue in Excess of Entitlement?

Your district has five options available to reduce the district's local revenue level in excess of entitlement. Your district may choose to:

- Option 1: Consolidate with another district (TEC, §§<u>49.051</u>–<u>49.054</u>)
- Option 2: Detach property (TEC, §§<u>49.101–49.105</u>)
- Option 3: Purchase attendance credits from the state (TEC, §§<u>49.151–49.158</u>)
- Option 4: Contract to educate nonresident students from a partner district (TEC, §§49.201-49.205)
- Option 5: Consolidate tax bases with another district (TEC, §§<u>49.254–49.260</u>)

Districts have historically selected Option 3. A voter election is required when exercising any form of Option 3 or Option 4. Successful elections conducted under TEC former Chapter 41, carry over into TEC, Chapter 49.

If your district considers any other option, consult the Excess Local Revenue program administrator in the TEA State Funding Division at (512) 463-9238.

Provisions in the TEC, §48.257(c), allow districts to offset the reduction of excess local revenue against Chapter 48 funds. All districts will have the option to use state aid calculated under Chapter 48, Education Code, that is not described by TEC, §48.266(a)(3) as an offset to their attendance credit for purposes of reducing their local revenue level. If your district selects Option 3, it will pay recapture to the state each month beginning in February 2022, or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the district not later than August 15 of the school year for which the agreement is in effect. The TEA advises your district to check its payment ledger, available at

<u>https://tealprod.tea.state.tx.us/fsp/Reports/ReportSelection.aspx</u>, to verify payments and adjustments to its 2021–2022 recapture.

Option 4 requires your district to reduce its local revenue level by agreeing to educate students in one or more partner districts by sending money directly to those districts. The cost for your district is based on

the amount of attendance credit your district pays to a partner district to educate in order to reduce the district's local revenue level. The practice of paying for the education of students in other districts is referred to as the "purchase" of attendance credit. Partner districts that participate in these partnerships are described as "selling" attendance credit. The FSP (state aid) payments from the state to the partner districts are reduced to reflect the receipt of this revenue from your district.

The local revenue in excess of entitlement for a district that is exercising Option 3 or 4 is based on the cost of an attendance credit. The cost of attendance credit is established by the TEC, $\frac{949.153(a)}{5}$, which states that the total cost of the credit is the amount of:

1) the district's maintenance and operations tax revenue that exceeds the level established under Section 48.257

Which of these options require voter approval?

Options 3, 4, and 5 require voter approval. You can find information about election procedures in Appendix D. Once authorized by voter approval, these options may be exercised at any time in the future.

What special requirements apply in choosing Option 4?

If your district exercises Option 4 and receives any service or product from an entity that receives a portion of the gain from the Option 4 arrangement, your district must pay the fair market value for the service or product. For the purposes of this requirement, fair market value is defined as the price that would be paid by any other party had the gain from the Option 4 arrangement not been applied to reduce the cost.

If your district exercises Option 4, it must disclose to the commissioner any other contractual or financial arrangement between your district and its partner(s) or between your district and any other entity that directly benefits from the distribution of the gain (see the TEC, §49.151). Any business transaction between your district and other entities must be at a fair market price. Your district must be prepared to document that any product or service it provides as part of a financial arrangement with its partner(s) has an open marketplace that can establish a fair market price. For example, your district could document this by providing evidence of previous sales of the product or service to unrelated parties. Your district may not demand or negotiate a discounted purchase price from a partner district or other related entity for products or services provided to your district that is a lower price than would be paid by an unrelated party. Your district may not make an Option 4 partnership agreement subject to any separate financial agreement between the districts that is not contained in the Chapter 49 agreement.

The TEC, §49.151, limits the amount of attendance credit a district may sell. The district must ensure that the partner or partners do not exceed their respective limits on the amount of attendance credit available for purchase. If one or more partners sell attendance credit in excess of limit, the district will not receive credit for the purchase of attendance credit. The attendance credit purchased is sufficient in combination with any other actions taken under this chapter to reduce the district's local revenue to a level that is equal to or less than the level established under TEC, §49.153. A list of potential partner

27

Texas Education Agency

districts and the respective limits on the amount of credit available to purchase is available on the TEA Excess Local Revenue webpage at

<u>https://tea.texas.gov/Finance_and_Grants/State_Funding/Excess_Local_Revenue/</u>. The agreement is not effective unless the commissioner certifies that the transfer of attendance credit under TEC, §49.153 will not result in any of the contracting districts' local revenue level being greater than the level established under TEC, §48.257.

How does our district participate in an Option 4 technology consortium?

A technology consortium must be made up of at least three partner districts. Each partner district must be located, at least in part, in a county with a population of less than 40,000. Your district may be a member of the consortium, but it must pay full market value for all services received. The gain from the sale of attendance credit (for all partners combined) must be limited to 10 percent of your district's cost of purchasing attendance credit. Your district must exercise the technology consortium form of Option 4 in combination with Option 3 in order to be eligible for the equalized wealth transition grant (discussed in Section 4).

What happens if our district does not make Excess Local Revenue (Recapture) payments?

If a district with local revenue in excess of entitlement fails to fully comply with all the requirements to reduce the district's local revenue in excess of entitlement in accordance with a contract submitted to and approved by the commissioner for a school year in which the district is required to reduce the district's local revenue level is required, the commissioner is required to take steps to ensure that district's local revenue level is reduced to a level equal to or less that the level established under Section 48.257. These steps are prescribed by the TEC, Chapter 49, Subchapter G or Subchapter H. They include the detachment and annexation of property and school district consolidation.

According to the TEC, <u>§49.302</u>, the commissioner will analyze the parcel data related to taxable property in the school district to determine whether the district's local revenue level can be reduced through the detachment of the following types of property:

- 1) a mineral property;
- 2) real property used in the operation of a public utility, including a pipeline, pipeline gathering system, or railroad or other rail system; and
- 3) real property used primarily for industrial or other commercial purposes, other than property used primarily for agriculture or for residential purposes.

If a final judgment of a court determines that a mineral interest may not be annexed and detached without an attendant annexation and detachment of the surface estate or any other interest in the

Texas Education Agency

same land, the detachment and annexation of a mineral interest includes the surface estate and each other interest in the land covered by the mineral interest.

If detachment of these categories of taxable property would not reduce the district' local revenue level in excess of entitlement, then the commissioner must consolidate the school district with one or more school districts to reduce the district's local revenue level in excess of entitlement.

What happens if the default is related to a prior school year?

The commissioner will evaluate the status of all recapture payments owed from prior school years two times annually. Districts with unpaid balances from prior school years will be considered delinquent.

First Evaluation

The first evaluation of the status of recapture payments owed from prior school years will occur in September of each year following near-final settle-up calculations. The commissioner will notify delinquent districts of the amounts due on approximately October 15. A district that fails to make the recapture payments identified in this notice in full by October 15, will be considered to have defaulted on its recapture payments for a prior school year.

If a school district is considered to be in default on its recapture payments as of October 15, the commissioner will notify the school district that it has defaulted on its recapture payments and that the commissioner will not certify the district to adopt a tax rate until the district's local revenue has been reduced. The commissioner will also notify the district in default of the commissioner's authorization to reduce the district's revenue level under the TEC, Chapter 49, <u>Subchapter G or Subchapter H</u>. The notice of default will be sent to each district in default as soon as practicable but before the May 31 following the October 15 default. The agency also notifies the affected school districts and county appraisal districts in which the affected property is located of the determination.

Analyses of parcel data for districts with delinquent balances due for recapture payments for a prior year will begin as soon as practicable following the October 15 default. The analyses will be used to determine the method by which the commissioner will reduce the district's revenue level. The commissioner will first seek to reduce the districts revenue level through the detachment of property from each district that is in default. Detached property will be annexed to one or more districts that before any detachments or annexations are made in a year, the district's taxable value of property does not exceed the value necessary to generate M&O tax revenue in the amount equal to the district's entitlement under TEC 48.202(a-1)(2). If the districts local revenue level cannot be reduced for a district by detaching nonresidential property, then the district must be consolidated with one or more districts to reduce the districts local revenue level. Property may not be annexed to another district if the annexation would result in local revenue levels that exceed the levels provided by Section 48.257.

Districts that are in default for a prior school year will be notified on or before May 31 of the action(s) the commissioner will take to reduce the district's local revenue level.

The commissioner's action(s) to reduce local revenue will become effective July 1 of the current school year.

Texas	Education	Agency
-------	-----------	--------

Second Evaluation

The second evaluation of the status of recapture payments owed from prior school years will occur in April of each year following final settle-up calculations. The commissioner will notify delinquent districts of the amount's due no later than May 1. A district that fails to make the prior year recapture payments identified in this notice in full by May 31 will be considered to have defaulted on its recapture payments for a prior school year.

If a school district is considered to be in default on its recapture payments as of May 31, the commissioner will notify the school district that it has defaulted on its recapture payments and that the commissioner will not certify the district to adopt a tax rate for a subsequent school year until the district's revenue level has been reduced. The commissioner will also notify the district in default of the commissioner's authorization to reduce local revenue under the TEC, Chapter 49, <u>Subchapter G or</u> <u>Subchapter H</u>. The notice of default will be sent to each district in default as soon as practicable following the May 31 default. The agency also notifies the affected school districts and county appraisal districts in which the affected property is located of the determination.

Analyses of parcel data for districts with delinquent balances due for recapture payments for a prior year will begin as soon as practicable following the May 31 default. The analyses will be used to determine the method by which the commissioner will reduce the districts revenue level under the TEC, Chapter 49. The commissioner will first seek to reduce local revenue in excess of entitlement through the detachment of property from each district that is in default. Detached property will be annexed to one or more districts that are not subject to Chapter 49. If local revenue cannot be reduced to the amount under TEC, Section 48.257 by detaching nonresidential property, then the district must be consolidated with one or more districts to reduce the districts revenue level. Property may not be annexed to another district if the annexation would result in local revenue levels that exceed the levels provided by TEC, Section 48.257.

Districts that are in default for a prior school year will be notified on or before May 31 of the action(s) the commissioner will take to reduce the district's local revenue level.

The commissioner's action(s) to reduce the district's local revenue level will become effective July 1 of the current school year.

What happens if the default is related to a current school year?

First Evaluation

During May of each year, the commissioner will evaluate the status of districts with local revenue in excess of entitlement for the current school year. School districts that have not submitted the required documentation will be considered delinquent. Districts that have not complied with the payment schedules determined by statute, under Option 3, or determined by the Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students contract between partner districts under Option 4 will also be considered delinquent. The commissioner will notify delinquent districts of the amounts due no later than May 15, each year. A district that fails to make the minimum recapture payment identified in this notice in full by May 31, will be considered to have defaulted on its recapture payments for the current year.

30

Texas Education Agency

If a school district is considered to be in default on its recapture payments as of May 31, the commissioner will notify the school district that it has defaulted on its recapture payments and that the commissioner will not certify the district to adopt a tax rate until the district's local revenue level is reduced. The commissioner will also notify the district in default of the commissioner's authorization to reduce the district's revenue level under the TEC, Chapter 49, <u>Subchapter G or Subchapter H</u>. The notice of default will be sent to each district in default on or before May 31. The agency also notifies the affected school districts and county appraisal districts in which the affected property is located of the determination.

Analyses of parcel data for districts with delinquent balances due for recapture for the current year will begin no later than May 31. The analyses will be used to determine the method by which the commissioner will reduce the district's local revenue level. The commissioner will first seek to reduce the district's local revenue level. The commissioner will first seek to reduce the district's local revenue level through the detachment of property from each district that is in default. Detached property will be annexed to one or more districts that are not subject to Chapter 49 provisions. If the district's local revenue level cannot be reduced for a district to the amount under TEC, 48.257 by detaching nonresidential property, then the district must be consolidated with one or more districts in order to reduce the district's local revenue level. Property may not be annexed to another district if the annexation would result in local revenue that exceed the levels provided by Section 48.257.

Districts that are in default for the current school year will be notified on or before May 31 of the action(s) the commissioner will take to reduce the district's local revenue level.

The commissioner's action(s) to reduce the district's local revenue level will become effective July 1 of the same school year.

Second Evaluation

The second evaluation of the status of recapture payments owed for the current school year will occur in August. A district that fails to make the recapture payments in full by August 15 will be considered to have defaulted on its recapture payments for a current school year.

If a school district is considered to be in default on its recapture payments as of the specified August date, the commissioner will notify the school district that it has defaulted on its recapture payments and that the commissioner will not certify the district to adopt a tax rate until the district has reduced the district's local revenue level in excess of entitlement. The commissioner will also notify the district in default of the commissioner's authorization to reduce the district's local revenue level under the TEC, Chapter 49, Subchapter G or Subchapter H. The notice of default will be sent to each district in default as soon as practicable but before May 31, following the August default. The agency also notifies the affected school districts and county appraisal districts in which the affected property is located of the determination.

Analyses of parcel data for districts with delinquent balances due for recapture for the current school year will begin as soon as practicable following the August default. The analyses will be used to determine the method by which the commissioner will reduce the district's local revenue level. The commissioner will first seek to reduce the district's local revenue level through the detachment of property from each district that is in default. Detached property will be annexed to one or more districts Texas Education Agency 31 Options and Procedures for Districts withLocal Revenue

In Excess of Entitlement

that are not subject to Chapter 49 provisions. If the district's local revenue level cannot be reduced for the district by detaching nonresidential property, then the district must be consolidated with one or more districts to reduce the district's local revenue level in excess of entitlement. Property may not be annexed to another district if the annexation would result in local revenue that exceed the levels provided by Section 48.257.

Districts that are in default for the current school year will be notified as soon as practicable after the default but before May 31, of the action(s) the commissioner will take to reduce the districts local revenue level.

The commissioner's action(s) to reduce the district's local revenue level will become effective July 1, of the same school year.

What happens if our district does not call an election?

If by September 1, the commissioner determines that a school district will not be able to reduce the district's local revenue level for the current year due to failing to call an election to authorize one or more options under Section 49.002, the commissioner will order the detachment and annexation of property under Chapter 49, Subchapter G or consolidation under Subchapter H. The commissioner will notify the affected school districts and appraisal districts of this decision as soon as practicable, but by May 31.

What happens if our district calls an election but the voters don't authorize an option to reduce the districts' local revenue level?

If the commissioner determines that a school district will not be able to reduce the district's local revenue level for the current year, because the voters did not authorize an option(s) to reduce the district's local revenue level, the commissioner will order the detachment and annexation of property under Chapter 49, Subchapter G or consolidation under Subchapter H, specifying the portion of the taxable value of the property to be detached or annexed. The commissioner will notify the affected school districts and appraisal districts of this decision as soon as practicable after receiving the canvassed results, but by May 31.

Section 4: Options for Reducing Costs

This section discusses options for a district with local revenue in excess of entitlement to reduce the district's revenue level.

Unless otherwise noted, your district refers to a district with local revenue in excess of entitlement.

Is our district eligible to receive a CAD cost reduction?

If your district exercises Option 3 or a combination of Options 3 and 4 and pays *appraisal costs* charged by a CAD, your district is eligible for a reduction in its recapture costs ("CAD cost reduction"), as authorized in the TEC, <u>§49.157</u>. The reduction applies to appraisal costs **only** and not to costs that may be incurred for tax collections.

The cost reduction is based on your district's CAD cost and a percentage of your district's total M&O tax revenue:

CAD cost × {[Option 3 portion of recapture] / [Total M&O collections]} = Cost reduction

If your district is exercising Option 4, your district and your partner district can negotiate a credit. Your partner district may agree to give your district the same level of discount as in Option 3 by agreeing to pay that portion of your district's CAD cost as part of the Option 4 agreement. If multiple partners are involved, each partner may agree to pay a share proportional to the attendance credit being purchased from the partner.

Your district reports CAD costs on the CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options, which is due January 14 of the current school year. The TEA will grant a CAD cost reduction automatically as long as your district submits its CAD costs by the January 14 deadline. Your district must submit any revisions to CAD costs for a given school year by March 1 (or the first business day of March if March 1 falls on a weekend) of the following school year (in other words, before final settle-up is completed for the relevant school year). See the Excess Local Revenue Calendar for School Year 2020–2021 at the beginning of this manual for more information on these deadlines.

What is the Equalized Wealth Transition Grant?

A school district is entitled to receive an annual allotment prescribed by Section 48.278, Education Code, in an amount equal to the amount of additional revenue a school district received for the 2018–2019 school year under former TEC, §§41.002(e) – 41.002(g). For the purposes of calculating a district's allotment under TEC, §48.278(a), and in accordance with TEC, §48.278(b), the commissioner shall reduce the amount to which a district is entitled.

Is our district eligible for the Equalized Wealth Transition Grant?

A school district is entitled to receive an annual allotment in an amount equal to the amount of additional revenue a school district received for the 2018–2019 school year under former TEC, §§41.002(e) – 41.002(g). Consult with the Excess Local Revenue program administrator in the TEA State Funding Division at (512) 463-9238 for assistance with cost calculations (also, see Section 2, on administrative procedures, for more information).

This page has been left blank intentionally.

Section 5: Taxation

This section discusses taxation as it relates to Chapter 49.

Unless otherwise noted, your district refers to a district with local revenue in excess of entitlement.

How does being a district with local revenue in excess of entitlement affect tax rate adoption?

The TEC, §49.004(c), prohibits a district that has been identified by the commission that it has local revenue in excess of entitlement from adopting a tax rate until the commissioner has certified that the district has reduced the district's local revenue level equal to or less than the level established under Section 48.257. Certification that the district has reduced the district's local revenue in excess of entitlement will take into account any outstanding balances from prior school years. As a district with excess local revenue, your district is required to submit a District Intent/Choice Selection form via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System before adopting a tax rate. This form indicates which option your district intends to use to reduce the district's local revenue level equal to or less than the level established under Section 48.257.

After receiving the District Intent/Choice Selection form, the commissioner provides a letter authorizing your district to proceed with adopting a tax rate. **Tax rate adoption may not proceed until your district has received the letter certifying that the district has reduced the district's local revenue level**. If your district is in default for recapture payments, the commissioner will not certify that the district has reduced the district's local revenue level, and your district will not be permitted to adopt a tax rate.

The commissioner will begin analyses of parcel data to determine the method by which the commissioner will reduce the district's local revenue level for a district that does not provide the Agency with notification of its intent to reduce the districts local revenue level equal to or less than the level established under Section 48.257.

Your district must submit the Option 3 Contract via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System or mail its signed contract by the January 14, 2022, deadline, or the contract will be considered delinquent. A request for approval of a delinquent contract will not be honored.

This page has been left blank intentionally
Appendix A: Applicable Statutes

Texas Education Code, Section 48.257: <u>https://statutes.capitol.texas.gov/Docs/ED/htm/ED.48.htm</u>

Texas Education Code, Chapter 49: <u>https://statutes.capitol.texas.gov/Docs/ED/htm/ED.49.htm</u>

Appendix B: Forms

This appendix includes information on the forms your district is required to submit. Your district should submit only those forms applicable to the option(s) it is exercising.

For the 2021–2022 school year, your district may mail in its contract or contracts with original signatures or submit the Option 3 Contract online via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System. All other information, including the District Intent/Choice Selection Form, CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options, must be submitted online via the FSP System, which is accessed through the Texas Education Agency Login (<u>TEAL</u>). Instructions on how to apply for access to the online FSP System can be found at

https://tea.texas.gov/About_TEA/Other_Services/Secure_Applications/TEA_Secure_Applications_Information.

Forms to be submitted via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System:

- **District Intent/Choice Selection**: Use this form to indicate which option your district intends to use to reduce its local revenue in excess of entitlement, and whether your district is using the offset provision during the current school year.
- **Contracts**: Use this form to indicate which option your district has chosen to reduce your district's local revenue in excess of entitlement. The contract may be completed and submitted via the online FSP System.
- CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options: Use this form to provide information on the option(s) chosen and associated contracts. This part of the Excess Local Revenue subsystem allows submission of CAD costs paid by your district and Option 4 districts and also allows for submission of records on amount of credits purchased from an Option 4 partner.

Form to be submitted by mail only:

• **Original Contract**: Submit a signed **Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students** for Option 4.

Please see the **Excess Local Revenue Calendar for School Year 2021–2022** at the beginning of this manual for deadlines associated with these forms.

2021–2022 Excess Local Revenue District Intent/Choice Selection Form

Use this form to indicate which option your district intends to use to reduce its local revenue in excess of entitlement, and whether your district is using the offset provision during the current school year. The form must be completed and submitted via the online FSP System. A screen shot of the form as it appears in the FSP System is shown on the following page.

Instructions and Notes

Your district may qualify to select Choice 1 if:

1. the recapture cost is equal to or less than the district's Chapter 48 funds, for the same school year.

If your district qualifies for the offset provision, the district signs the <u>Agreement for the Purchase of</u> <u>Attendance Credit (Netting Chapter 48 Funding)</u> on page <u>54</u>. The contract must be submitted by September 1, 2021.

All other districts must select Choice 2 and sign the <u>Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit</u> on page <u>52</u> or the <u>Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students</u> on page <u>56</u>. The contract must be submitted by January 14, 2022.

Screen shot of 2021–2022 Excess Local Revenue District Intent/Choice Selection form

Context Information	ESP					Veen ducrane
Very determined in the addee of your district's election authorizing the purchase of attendance credit under TEC, §49.156. (Do not enter the date of your district's Tax Ratification Election (TRE) or the date of your district's board meeting approving the agreement contract.) Date of successful option 3 election Select Choice Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 3: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 4: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the agreement. Choice 5: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 by the option to be option by the option by the setting approving the s	Foundation School Pro				County	A DESCRIPTION OF A
Select Choice	Clistici Proble Pr FSE Norma A Program	ingramm School Distort State Aid Reports in > Chapter 41 > Engen/Choice Selection				[1-4]
Select Choice Select Choice Select Choice Select Choice Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September.	Intent/Choice	Selection				Ø
Select Choice Select Choice Select Choice Select Choice Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September.	-					
<pre>sector balance of a successful option 3 election Sector balance Sector balan</pre>	Status: New		Lett Updated:		Last Opdated By:	
Total them Total them Total them			Prearam	Contact (actional)		
Termin	First Name:		First Name			
Tell						
Deter your defind plan to always token to advance normalized to define the advance of the testing token to advance of the testing token to						
Provide Systems Provide Systems Provide Systems Provide Systems P	Tuition					
Option 1: Detection Dates Select Choice Select Choice Ochoice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. ************************************	Does your district pl	an to charge tution to educate nonresident students? $\odot_{\rm YBE} \odot_{\Lambda}$				
Option: Provident: Option: Provident: Enter the date of your district's election authorizing the purchase of attendance credit under TEC, §49.156. (Do not enter the date of your district's Tax Ratification Election (TRE) or the date of your district's board meeting approving the agreement contract.) Date of successful option 3 election Select Choice Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid apyments beginning in September. The district will receive state aid apyments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the	Choose Options					
Operative: Yourhame streament worked to them: Operative: Yourhame streament worked to them: Operative: Yourhame streament (forty worked): # sendered 1 and a sendered): Operative: Yourhame streament (forty worked): # sendered 1 and a sendered): Operative: Yourhament (forty worked): # sendered 1 and a sendered): Operative: Yourhament (forty worked): # sendered 1 and a sendered): Operative: Yourhament (forty worked): # sendered 1 and a sendered): Operative: Yourhament (forty worked): # sendered 1 and a sendered): Date of your district's election authorizing the purchase of attendance credit under TEC, §49.156. (Do not enter the date of your district's Tax Ratification Election (TRE) or the date of your district's board meeting approving the agreement contract.) Date of successful option 3 election 5/1/2000 Select Choice Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recepture. With this option the estimated recepture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. * Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recepture separately. With this option, the district will make recepture payments beginning in September. The district will make recepture payments beginning in September. The district will make recepture payments beginning in September. The district will make recepture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the	Cotton 1 Dates of	Consolidation				
Charlenge statuse activate activate activate activate at a statused Contract Statusting activate activate activation and a statused Election Dates Enter the date of your district's election authorizing the purchase of attendance credit under TEC, §49.156. (Do not enter the date of your district's Tax Ratification Election (TRE) or the date of your district's board meeting approving the agreement contract.) Date of successful option 3 election 5/1/2000 Select Choice Select Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. *Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the						
Election Dates Enter the date of your district's election authorizing the purchase of attendance credit under TEC, §49.156. (Do not enter the date of your district's Tax Ratification Election (TRE) or the date of your district's board meeting approving the agreement contract.) Date of successful option 3 election Select Choice Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the						
Enter the date of your district's election authorizing the purchase of attendance credit under TEC, §49.156. (Do not enter the date of your district's Tax Ratification Election (TRE) or the date of your district's board meeting approving the agreement contract.) Date of successful option 3 election Select Choice Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the	Cotonli Tav base	e consolidation				
Select Choice OChoice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the	Enter the d	late of your district's election authoriz				e date of your district's Tax
Select Choice OChoice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the	Date of suc	ccessful option 3 election	Ç.,	5/1/2000		
 Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the 		100		3/ 1/ 2000	and a second sec	
 Choice 1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48 by the amount owed for recapture. With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the 						
With this option the estimated recapture will be withheld from state aid payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the	Select Ch	oice				,
payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the	OChoice	1: Reduce state aid under Chapter 48	by the amount owed fo	r recapture.		
payments under Chapter 48 that are scheduled to begin in September. Choice 2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48 and pay recapture separately. With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the		With this option the estimated recaptu	re will be withheld from s	tate aid		
With this option, the district will receive state aid payments beginning in September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the						
September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the	Choice	2: Receive state aid under Chapter 48	and pay recapture sep	arately.		
September. The district will make recapture payments in February through August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the		With this option, the district will receive	e state aid payments bed	inning in		
August or in one payment for the total amount required to be paid by the						
diamat by Pugdat 10.		-	announ redamen to pe b	and of and		
		diamona by Polyuar 10.				

2021–2022 Contracts

Use this form to inform the state which option your district has chosen to reduce the district's local revenue level in excess of entitlement. The contract must be completed and submitted via the online FSP System (or the district may mail the original signed contract to TEA). A screen shot of the contract as it appears in the FSP System is shown on the following page.

Instructions and Notes

If your district chooses to submit the Option 3 Contract via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem, each year the district school board must delegate the authority to obligate the school district under chapter 49 to the superintendent. The following language is required to be recorded in the board minutes and the board minutes must be uploaded via the Excess Local Revenue subsystem of the online FSP System:

For the 2021–2022 school year, we delegated contractual authority to obligate the school district under Texas Education Code (TEC) §11.1511(c)(4) to the superintendent, solely for the purpose of obligating the district under TEC, §48.257, and TEC, Chapter 49, Subchapters A and D, and the rules adopted by the commissioner of education as authorized under TEC, 49.006. This included approval of the Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit or the Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit (Netting Chapter 48 Funding).

If your school board chooses not to delegate contractual authority to the superintendent or if your board has designated the Alternative Approver role in TEAL to someone other than the superintendent and your superintendent is not the district approver on behalf of your district, then your district must submit the contract in original paper form. The contract must be approved annually by the board.

Screen shot of 2021–2022 Excess Local Revenue Contract Detail Information Section:

TINAS EDUCATION AGENCY	TEA Home TEA Sear TEA Locator TEA Divisions	
FSP	~~	User: Chapter 41 User
Foundation School Program		County-District Number: School Year: Update
District Profile Programs School District FSP Home > Programs > Excess Local Revenue	State Aid Reports	(Kod)
FSP Home > Programs > Excess Local	Revenue > Contract Detail	
Contract Detail		
Status: New	Last Updated:	Last Updated By:
Information Section		
Date of Board		
Meeting		
Name of President, Board of Trustees		
Name of Secretary, Board of Trustees		
Name of Superintendent		
Create Contract Cancel		
and the second		
© 2019 Texas Education Agency. All right	its reserved.	

Contract Preview

Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit

This agreement is entered into pursuant to the Texas Education Code (TEC), Chapter 49, Subchapters A and D, and rules adopted by the commissioner of education as authorized by the TEC, §49.006. The purpose of this agreement is to enable the district to reduce its local revenue level to a level not to exceed the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year.

The school year to which this agreement applies is 2019-2020 (the "school year").

The agreement is for ______ ("the district"), with a county-district number of 227-901, to purchase attendance credit from the state for the school year.

This agreement is subject to the approval of the voters of the district as provided by the TEC, §49.156. The board of trustees of the district agrees to submit to the commissioner of education, on request, a certified copy of the board minutes showing the canvass of the election.

Initial payments will be based on the commissioner's estimate of the total cost of credit as determined under TEC, §49.153, using the district's projected maintenance and operations tax revenue that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year. The district agrees to make the payments in accordance with the schedule specified in the TEC, §49.154.

The total cost of credit will be determined by the commissioner in accordance with the TEC, §49.153, when final data on the district's maintenance and operations tax revenue that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year is available. If that amount is less than the amount paid by the district through August 15 of the school year, the difference will be refunded. If that amount is greater than the amount paid, the district shall remit an amount equal to the difference for deposit in the state treasury to be used for the Foundation School Program.

The cost of purchased attendance credit will be reduced for county appraisal district costs. The reduction will be computed in accordance with the TEC, §49.157. If the reduction exceeds the cost for the school year, the difference will be carried forward and applied to each subsequent year's cost until the total amount of the reduction has been exhausted.

Date of Board Meeting	06/07/2019	
17		
Name of President, Board of Trustees		
1		
Name of Secretary, Board of Trustees		
17	07/24/2019	2
Name of Superintendent	Date	
	N/A.	
Electronic Signature of Commissioner of Education or Designee	Date	

2021–2022 Contract Preview Board Minutes & Contract/Contract Letter:

oard Minutes					
pload Board Minutes Doc	ument				
Instructions			Attached Files		
 If documents are scan 	ot be larger than 10 MB. e one of the following exter ned, scan them using PDF f ents that have not been req	ormat.	File doc Minutes_C Remove Select	DN052901Year 20XX.pdf	Date Adde 10/01/X
Board Minutes Browse No file selected	d.				
ontract and Contract Letters					
ntract and Contract Letters File Name	Date Added	Superintendent	Superintendent Email	Secondary Emai	
		Superintendent Mr. Bill Boyd	Superintendent Email bboyd@craneisd.com	Secondary Email assistant.crane@tea.texas.gov	
Contract_ACDN052901Year: 20XX.pdf Letter_ACDN052901Year 20XX.pdf ertification	10/01/XX 10/01/XX t and Board Secretary were present at th anization named above has authorized m e conducted in accordance with all appli	Mr. Bill Boyd	bboyd@craneisd.com prmation contained herein is, to the besigate this organization. I further certify t	assistant.crane@tea.texas.gov	

2021–2022 CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options

Use this form to provide information on the option(s) chosen and associated contracts. The form must be completed and submitted via the online FSP System. Screen shots of the form as it appears in the FSP System are shown on the following pages.

Screen shots of 2021–2022 CAD Cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options screens:

	e TEA Search TEA Locator TEA Divisions				
FSP					User: Chapter 41 User
Foundation School Program		County-District Nun	nber:	School Year:	Update
District Profile Programs School District State Aid Repo	orts				[Exit]
FSP Home > Programs > Excess Local Revenue					
Excess Local Revenue					
Program Contact: Kim Wall (512) 463-4809 kim wall@tea.texas.gov	PLEASE ENTER AND SAVE THE CONTACT I Contracts, and CAD Cost, Tuition & Chapt is saved.				
Announcements: Module The legislature is currently contemplating significant changes to school finance formulas, which could impact your districts 2019 2020	Actions			Open Date	Closing Date
status with regards to wealth equalization. If necessary, upon the conclusion of the 66th Texas Legislature, the agency will send updated information regarding your districts status and next steps. The module will remain closed at this time. Chapter 41 Final Recapture Balances.	Contact Information District Intent/Choice Selection	{Status}	Create Edit	7/15/2021	9/1/2021
The 2017 2018 Final Settle up is complete. Final balances are due for recapture payments owed by Chapter 41 districts for the prior	Contracts	{Status}	Create Edit	7/15/2021	1/14/2022
year based on updated to the Cost of Recapture Report made at final settle up.	CAD cost, District Partner Data & Payment Options	{Status}	Create Edit	7/15/2021	1/14/2022
	More about Excess Local Revenue				

Option 3 Payment Report Excess Local Revenue Payment Ledger Excess Local Revenue Webpage

Screen shots of 2021–2022 CAD Cost, District Partner Data and Payment Options:

And in case of the local division of the loc							11.0
State-	And an opposite the second					Contractor Contractor Incontractor	Contract Contractions
	party Spheric Daniel Sale	100				Energy Rearry Readers	
	And the second s						
Contra los	and the supervision of the super	9					
						an inference	
tin i falimitado							
	Residence Conception					Annuary Contactingueses.	
a land	And the second				in the second	State of the second sec	
(here)	and the second					Auto .	
	frames opposite and				1441	And the second second second	
	part 112 wine				646	post internet	
ional I							
A Statement							
net: Ower	1 Consolidation						
and Color	property in product distri-						
	the state of the second st	100.00					
	ent alterritative possible from	TEA					
find David	te particu divisió aladició						
fani Linia			Aires				
tional Education	te particu divisió aladició		ALC: N				
tionil Education	er pærinse efnekket alaskanta g Consaartisen (oney availige		Airie (
foreit Education Technolog Roeff: Tax ba	er pærinse efnekket alaskanta g Consaartisen (oney availige		aining.				
Tanàn Talacin Tanàna dia Kaolitra kao	er pærinse direktet skadente 9 Contentions (over prodikt 19 Contentions)		ALL CALL			Add Partner Golder	
food Educe Tachoolog tool? Tax to accord tax	er pærinse direktet skadente 9 Contentions (over prodikt 19 Contentions)		ALL LA			Add Partner Golder	
Tarihasing Tarihasing Rodi Tasha Mattala D Cost	er partnas Beblick skalanta g Calebortum (only availab na caleboltum	n Fugilien 3 and 8 as			_	Add Partner Statute	
Technolog Techno	er pærinse direktet skadente 9 Contentions (over prodikt 19 Contentions)	n Fugilien 3 and 8 as	Auroid) FCAD Coult			, Add Partner Statute	
tendi (decin Technolog Belli Technolog Belli Technolog Belli Belli Technolog Belli Belli Cent	er partnas Beblick skalanta g Calebortum (only availab na caleboltum	n Fugilien 3 and 8 as		Terres Neurol		Add Partner Statute	
tendi (dacia Tachoolog Indi) Tac ba (factore) (factore) (factore) (factore)	er partnas Beblick skalanta g Calebortum (only availab na caleboltum	n Fugilien 3 and 8 as		(Bertte Naset)		Add Partner Statute	
Tachooling Tachooling Boolity Tachooling Boolity Tachooling Bo	er partnas Beblick skalanta g Calebortum (only availab na caleboltum	n Fugilien 3 and 8 as		(Sector Name)		, Add Partner Statute	
teret falsen Tachening teret fan he Good Good Good Good	er perine dettict stations p Consumant (only position on constitution (22)	n Fighten) and 8 as	r CAD Care	(Bertte Naset)		, Add Partner Statute	
And Carl	er perine dettict stations p Consumant (only position on constitution (22)	n Fugilien 3 and 8 as	r CAD Care	(Bertte, Nasae)		Add Partner Gistrict	
Tachada Tachadag Tachadag Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada	er perine dettict stations p Consumant (only position on constitution (22)	n Fighten) and 8 as	r CAD Care	(Anton) Nation()		Add Partner Golder	
Tachada Tachadag Tachadag Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada Tachada	er perine dettict stations p Consumant (only position on constitution (22)	n Fighten) and 8 as	r CAD Care	(Anntes Nasael (Add Partner Gistore	
Ineria Education Tacheologi Ineria Tacheologi Ineria Tacheologi Ineria Tacheologi Ineria Tacheologi Ineria Tacheologi Pagementi Internation	er perines diebit studiens g Consultant (any period er consultation (22)	e Fighters 2 and 8 as	rcao cue T			72 A-11	
tendi Educa Tachening Endi Tac ka Marana Man	er perine dettict stations g Consultant (any availab er (perine) (any availab er (perine) (any availab (an) (any availab (an) (an) (any availab (an) (an) (any availab (an)	e Fighters 2 and 8 as	TCAD Collin			adjunct	
Tachoolog Tachol	er partner fieldet studiete g Consentier (only availab er consentiete) (22)	a Paymen S and E as Becker ad Marithia Payments adams 5, to the best of its patter, 1 failure cently for		to be by system area	E de la de las	adjunct	
And Contraction Tarchevelop access Tare to CAC Contraction CAC Contraction Pagement CAC Contraction Pagement Cacher Contraction Pagement Cacher Contraction Cacher Contrection Contraction Contra	er partner fieldet studiete g Consentier (only availab er consentiete) (22)	a Paymen S and E as Becker ad Martinia Payments administra S for the set of its patter. I for the sect of its patter.	TCAD Core T T to any solution (correct) of the solution (correct) of the solution (correct)	nt for his reprinter second set attraction of the producted the of how a british opening	E de la de las	aufgenen Fra all al	

Texas Education Agency

Appendix C: Sample Contracts

This appendix includes the following sample contracts and optional contract language:

Option 3:

- Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit—for use if your district selected Choice 2 in the Choice Selection Form in the FSP System
- Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit (Netting Chapter 48 Funding)—for use if your district selected Choice 1 in the District Intent/Choice Selection Form in the FSP System

Option 4:

- Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students
- Optional language to be inserted in the Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students

Please note that the sample contracts require the entry of the school year to which they apply.

No school district official (or any other person in your district) has the authority, either implied or actual, to change or alter any rules, regulations, or reporting requirements specified in this manual.

Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit

This agreement is entered into pursuant to the Texas Education Code (TEC), Chapter 49, Subchapters A and D, and rules adopted by the commissioner of education as authorized by the TEC, §49.006. The purpose of this agreement is to enable the district to reduce its local revenue level to a level not to exceed the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year

The school year to which this agreement applies is _____ (the "school year").

The agreement is for ______School District ("the district"), with a county-district number of ______, to purchase attendance credit from the state for the school year.

This agreement is subject to the approval of the voters of the district as provided by the TEC, §49.156. The board of trustees of the district agrees to submit to the commissioner of education, on request, a certified copy of the board minutes showing the canvass of the election.

Initial payments will be based on the commissioner's estimate of the total cost of credit as determined under TEC, §49.153, using the district's projected maintenance and operations tax revenue that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year. The district agrees to make the payments in accordance with the schedule specified in the TEC, §49.154.

The total cost of credit will be determined by the commissioner in accordance with the TEC, §49.153, when final data on the district's maintenance and operations tax revenue that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year is available. If that amount is less than the amount paid by the district through August 15 of the school year, the difference will be refunded. If that amount is greater than the amount paid, the district shall remit an amount equal to the difference for deposit in the state treasury to be used for the Foundation School Program.

The cost of purchased attendance credit will be reduced for county appraisal district costs. The reduction will be computed in accordance with the TEC, §49.157. If the reduction exceeds the cost for the school year, the difference will be carried forward and applied to each subsequent year's cost until the total amount of the reduction has been exhausted.

		Date: _
Signature of President, Board of Trustees		
Ċ ,		
		D .
		Date: _
Signature of Secretary, Board of Trustees		
-		
Texas Education Agency	52	Options and Procedures for Districts with Local Revenue
		In Excess of Entitlement

2021–2022 School Year

Signature of Superintendent

Typed Name of Superintendent

Date: _

Date:

Signature of Commissioner of Education or Designee

Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credit (Netting Chapter 48 Funding)

This agreement is entered into pursuant to the Texas Education Code (TEC), Chapter 49, Subchapters A and D, and rules adopted by the commissioner of education as authorized by the TEC, §49.006. The purpose of this agreement is to enable the district to reduce its local revenue level to a level not to exceed the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year.

The school year to which this agreement applies is ______ (the "school year").

The agreement is for ______School District ("the district"), with a county-district number of ______, to purchase attendance credit from the state for the school year.

The local revenue level in excess of entitlement will be based on the commissioner's estimate of the cost of credit as determined under TEC, §49.153, using the district's projected maintenance and operations tax revenue that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257. Provisions in the TEC, §48.257(c), allow districts to offset the reduction of excess local revenue against state aid under Chapter 48, Education Code, that is not described by TEC, §48.266(a)(3) for the school year. A district that is subject to the reduction in excess local revenue agrees to offset its obligations against state aid in accordance with the provisions specified in the TEC, §48.257(c).

When near-final data are available following the close of the school year to which this agreement applies, the district's entitlement under Chapter 48 will be recalculated. If the district's state aid under Chapter 48, Education Code, that is not described by TEC, §48.266(a)(3) is less than the cost of recapture as determined by the commissioner in accordance with the TEC, §49.153, using near-final data, the district will be required to have an election and the recapture balance will be recovered in accordance with TEC, §48.272, by withholding subsequent allocations of state funds or requiring and obtaining a refund.

The actual cost of credit for the school year will be determined by the commissioner in accordance with the TEC, §49.153, when final data on the district's maintenance and operations tax revenue that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257 is available.

The cost of purchased attendance credit will be reduced for county appraisal district costs. The reduction will be computed in accordance with the TEC, §49.157. If the reduction exceeds the cost for the school year, the difference will be carried forward and applied to each subsequent year's cost until the total amount of the reduction has been exhausted.

Options and Procedures for Districts with Local Revenue In Excess of Entitlement

	Date: _
Signature of President, Board of Trustees	
	Date: _
Signature of Secretary, Board of Trustees	
Signature of Superintendent	
	- .
	Date: _
Typed Name of Superintendent	
	Date: _
Signature of Commissioner of Education or Designee	

Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students

This agreement is entered into pursuant to the Texas Education Code (TEC), Chapter 49, Subchapters A, D, and E, and rules adopted by the commissioner of education as authorized by the TEC, §49.006. The purpose of this agreement is to enable the district to reduce its local revenue level to a level equal to or less than the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year.

The school year to which this agreement applies is ______(the "school year").

The agreement is for ______School District ("the district") to educate nonresident students for the school year from ______School District ("the partner"). The district agrees to contract for the education of nonresident students by purchasing an attendance credit in the amount of \$______to the partner for the school year.

The estimated cost of the purchase will be determined by the commissioner in accordance with the provisions of the TEC, §49.153, using the district's projected maintenance and operations tax revenue that exceeds the level established under TEC, §48.257 for the school year. The agreement is not effective unless the commissioner certifies that the transfer of attendance credit under TEC, §49.153 will not result in any of the contracting districts' local revenue level being greater than the level established under TEC, §48.257. The initial payment will be made no later than a date in February specified by the commissioner and the last no later than August 15 of the school year. The payment schedule will be negotiated by the two parties.

The partner will remain accountable for the educational performance of the students whose education is paid for by the district. Any excess state allocations to the partner will be immediately refunded to the state if the excess cannot be recovered by reduced Foundation School Program payments.

The district must ensure that the partner or partners do not exceed their respective limits on the amount of attendance credit available for purchase. If one or more partners sell attendance credit in excess of limit, the district will not receive credit for the purchase of attendance credit. The attendance credit purchased is sufficient in combination with any other actions taken under this chapter to reduce the district's local revenue to a level that is equal to or less than the level established under TEC, §49.153.

[OPTIONAL: Insert here optional language on CAD costs, if applicable.]

This agreement is in effect for one year and becomes null and void at the close of the school year. This agreement is subject to the approval of the voters of the district as provided by the TEC, §49.202. The board of trustees of the district agrees to submit to the commissioner of education, on request, a certified copy of the board minutes showing the canvass of the election.

The District	The Partner
District:	District:
County-District No.:	County-District No.:
Signature of President, Board of Trustees	Signature of President, Board of Trustees
Date:	Date:
Signature of Secretary, Board of Trustees	Signature of Secretary, Board of Trustees
Date:	Date:
Signature of Superintendent	Signature of Superintendent
Typed Name of Superintendent	Typed Name of Superintendent
Date:	Date:
Signature of Commissioner of Education	IF APPLICABLE: Signature of Director,
or Designee	Education Service Center, Region
Date:	
	IF APPLICABLE : Typed Name of Director
	Date:
Texas Education Agency 57	7 Options and Procedures for Districts with Local Revenue In Excess of Entitlement

2021–2022 School Year

Optional Language to Be Inserted in the Agreement for the Education of Nonresident Students

Optional Language on CAD Costs

The partner agrees to pay a prorated share of county appraisal district (CAD) costs incurred by the district as a result of funds raised by the district that are distributed to the partner. The share will be based on actual attendance credit purchased from the partner applied as a percentage to the total applicable CAD costs for the applicable year.

Appendix D: Sample Ballot Proposition Language

This appendix provides sample ballot proposition language that your district can use if it is conducting an election to obtain voter approval for exercising Option 3, 4, or 5.

So far, virtually all districts have chosen Option 3 or 4 or both simultaneously. Therefore, it is assumed that all or most districts will use one or both of these options in the future. **If your district is considering any other option besides Option 3 or 4, please consult the Excess Local Revenue program administrator in the TEA State Funding Division at (512) 463-9238**.

Please direct questions about election procedures to the Elections Division of the Texas Secretary of State at 1-800-252-8683. Please also contact this division for a calendar for special elections pertaining to Excess Local Revenue.

Following the US Supreme Court decision in *Shelby County v. Holder*, preclearance of an election under Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act may no longer be required. Your district should consult its legal counsel about compliance with state and federal voting requirements.

BALLOT PROPOSITIONS

No. 0000

Special Election (Elección Especial) _____School District (Distrito Escolar De_____) Date (Fecha):_____, 20XX

OFFICIAL BALLOT (BOLETA OFICIAL)

INSTRUCTION NOTE: (NOTA DE INSTRUCCION:)

Г

Place an "X" in the square beside the statement indicating the way you wish to vote. (Marque con una "X" el cuadro a la ezquierda de la frase que indica la manera en que usted quiere votar.)

Ballot Proposition:	Authorizing the board of trustees ofSchool District to purchase attendance credit from the state with local tax revenues.
(Propuesta Electoral:	Autorizando a la junta directiva del DistritoEscolar depara adquirir créditos de asistencia estatales con ingresos de impuestos locales.)
FOR (A FAVOR DE	
🛛 AGAINST (EN CON	TRA DE)

٦

BALLOT PROPOSITIONS

No. 0000

Special Election (Elección Especial) _____School District (Distrito Escolar De_____) Date (Fecha):_____, 20XX

OFFICIAL BALLOT (BOLETA OFICIAL)

INSTRUCTION NOTE: (NOTA DE INSTRUCCION:)

Г

Place an "X" in the square beside the statement indicating the way you wish to vote. (Marque con una "X" el cuadro a la ezquierda de la frase que indica la manera en que usted quiere votar.)

Ballot Proposition:	Authorizing the board of trustees of School District to educate students of other school districts with local tax revenues.
(Propuesta Electoral:	Autorizando a la junta directiva del Distrito Escolar depara educar estudiantes de otros distritos escolares con ingresos de impuestos locales.)
G FOR (A FAVOR DE)
🛛 AGAINST (EN CON	ITRA DE)

٦

BALLOT PROPOSITIONS

No. 0000

Special Election (Elección Especial) _____School District (Distrito Escolar De_____) Date (Fecha):_____, 20XX

OFFICIAL BALLOT (BOLETA OFICIAL)

INSTRUCTION NOTE: (NOTA DE INSTRUCCION:)

Place an "X" in the square beside the statement indicating the way you wish to vote. (Marque con una "X" el cuadro a la ezquierda de la frase que indica la manera en que usted quiere votar.)

Ballot Proposition:	Creation of a consolidated taxing district composed of the territory ofschool districts, and authorizing the levy, assessment, and collection of annual ad valorem taxes for the maintenance of the public free schools within that taxing district at a rate not to exceed \$on \$100 valuation of taxable property		
(Propuesta Electoral:	Creación de un distrito impositivo consolidado compuesto del territorio de distritos escolares, y autorización a ejecución, tasación, y cobro de impuestos ad valorem anuales para el mantenimiento de escuelas públicas dentro de este distrito impositivo sin sobrepasar a una contribución de \$por \$100 de valoración de propiedad imponible)		
FOR (A FAVOR DE)			
🛛 AGAINST (EN CON	ITRA DE)		

Appendix E: Glossary

appraisal costs: Costs associated with the operation of county appraisal districts that school districts must pay. Districts with local revenue in excess of entitlement are eligible for a credit for that portion of the costs resulting from the recaptured excess value.

contract: Another term for the Agreement for the Purchase of Attendance Credits (Option 3) or the Agreement to Educate Nonresident Students (Option 4).

county appraisal district (CAD): An entity that regularly makes a record of and assigns a value to all property within a county. After compiling this information, a CAD passes it on to a taxing entity.

Equalized Wealth Transition Grant: A school district is entitled to receive an annual allotment under Section 48.278, Education Code, in an amount equal to the amount of additional revenue a school district received for the 2018-2019 school year under former TEC, Sections §§41.002(e)–41.002(g), as those sections existed on January 1, 2019, subject to the reductions under §48.278(b).

guaranteed yield: A specified amount that a school district, no matter what its property wealth, is guaranteed per weighted student for each cent of tax effort over that required for the district's local fund assignment. The guaranteed yield is made up of both state and local funds.

weighted average daily attendance (WADA): An adjusted count of the number of students in average daily attendance that gives greater weight to students who fall under certain categories, such as students who are enrolled in a gifted and talented program, and thus cost more to educate.

<u>Index</u>

CAD cost reduction, 47 Calendar, 11 Chapter 49 administrative procedures, 19 calendar, 11 definition, 16 district, defined, 17 forms, required, 39 history, 16 statutes related to, 37 taxation, 35 Contracts (sample), 50 agreement for the education of nonresident students, 56 agreement for the purchase of attendance credits, 52 optional language, 58 Cost of Recapture Report, 22 final, 22 near-final, 22 payment, 22 preliminary, 22 revised, 22 Elections procedures, 60 Forms, 41 District Intent/Choice Selection form, 41 Contracts, 43 CAD Cost, District Partner Data and Payment Options, 47

Foundation School Program (FSP) short description, 16 Guaranteed yield, 17 Option 4, 24 special requirements, 27 technology consortium, 28 Equalized wealth transition grant, 33 Options for reducing wealth, 26 option 3, defined, 26 option 4 technology consortium, 28 option 4, defined, 24 options requiring voter approval, 27 Senate Bill 7 (1993), 16 Settle-up, 23 first round, 23 option 3 with technology consortium form of Option 4, special considerations, 24 second round, 24 Tax rate, setting, 35 **Texas Education Agency** address, 21 phone number, State Funding, 21



Texas Education Agency Austin, Texas Spring 2021